CANYONVILLE CITY COUNCIL

MEETING MINUTES
REGULAR SESSION 7:00 P.M.
MONDAY AUGUST 16, 2021
REGULAR SESSION 
I. CALL TO ORDER AND PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE:
Council President called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and all joined in the Pledge of Allegiance.
II.
ROLL CALL:

COUNCIL PRESENT:
 Councilors Barton, Mather, Johannessen, Freeman, and Mather. 

COUNCIL ABSENT:   Mayor Young and Councilor Coleman.
STAFF PRESENT:
 Administrator/Recorder Evans and Finance Deputy Recorder Bennett. 
STAFF ABSENT:
 None.
III.
AGENDA REVIEW AND/OR ADDITIONS:
1. Approval of minutes for July 19, 2021.
Councilor Freeman moved, and Councilor Johannessen  seconded a motion to approve the minutes for July 19, 2021.  Councilors Barton, Young, Mather, Freeman, and Johannessen voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.

2. Councilor Johannessen requested adding S. Main Bridge and 3rd Street Bridge to the agenda.  The bridges will be added to Council Business as item #3.
IV.
COUNCIL BUSINESS:
1. Resolution No. 688 Rescinding Resolution No. 673 Regarding Water/Sewer Shut Off.
Resolution No. 673 established a policy for requests to shut off sewer/water when homes or buildings are unoccupied.  The resolution declared that any customer with a structure that is physically connected to the water or sewer is expected to pay the basic monthly sewer and water bill regardless of whether the utilities were being used or not.  The one exception to the rule was for buildings or homes that are actively listed on a public site for sale.  
Before Resolution No. 673 the exception only applied to homes listed for sale. When buildings were added in Resolution No. 673 no one thought about the impact to the City if any large business or entities were to close and put their building up for sale.  For example, if the largest business in town were to close the sewer revenue would decrease by approximately $50,000.00 per year.  In order to recover the loss of revenue the City would be forced to raise sewer rates an additional $5.00 per month for every user in Canyonville.  

Rescinding Resolution No. 673 and adopting Resolution No. 688 will requires every connection to pay a base fee whether the utilities are being used or not with no exceptions to the policy.  The City can’t afford to do anything different. The unexpected COVID pandemic has negatively affected the City’s water and sewer revenue and the economy of Canyonville.
Before Council could vote on the resolution it was brought to their attention that a rumor was going around about the possibility of Canyonville Academy closing their doors and a real probability, they would have to sell the property.  The city administrator had not heard these rumors and stated that she has been in contact with the school administration and there has been no mention of them closing.    The City will go forward with a program that has been established which Council will vote on tonight in an effort to help the three largest users with there water and sewer bills. 
Councilor Mather moved, and Councilor  Young seconded a motion to approve Resolution No. 688 regarding Water/Sewer shut off and rescinding Resolution No. 673.  Councilors Johannessen, Young, Mather, Freeman, and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.
2. Resolution No. 687 Establishing a Grant Program for Assistance to Large Water/Sewer 

Users with a Base Rate of $1,000.00. 
Council discussed at the July meeting the idea of reducing the base fee for buildings that are empty by 30% to assist two of the City’s largest water/sewer users.  The City planned on utilizing the money from the America Recovery Act (ARA) to offset the revenue loss.  At the time the discount was intended to apply the same amount to residential or businesses.  After looking at the ARA rules we found this was not possible.
The program has to be more specialized and tied to a documented revenue loss.  The amount of assistance has to be proportionate to the revenue loss which means you have to review tax returns to determine their loss percentage.  To provide assistance to everyone would be very time consuming and very hard to track, along with temporary accounts set up for each person.
The goal for establishing this assistance plan is to assist the large water/sewer users who have extremely high base rates.  As long as they can provide documentation that their income has decrease by 30% and their base monthly water/sewer bill is $1,000.00 or more they will qualify for this program.  Based on City records there are three businesses that meet the minimum criteria.  All three have drastically affected by COVID19. 
Councilor Young moved, and Councilor Mather  seconded a motion approve Resolution No. 687 establishing a grant program for assistance to large water/sewer users with a monthly base rate of over $1,000.00.  Councilors Johannessen, Young, Mather, Freeman and Barton voted “yes”.  No “nays”.  The motion carried.

3.   Garbage Under City Bridges – South Main Bridge and 3rd Street Bridge.
Councilor Johannessen is concerned about all the trash under the S. Main bridge and the 3rd Street bridge.  He would like to see them cleaned up before winter, so the garbage does not float down the river during spawning time.  Sargent Scriven stated that it is hard to figure out which transit is creating all the trash buildup.  Councilor Johannessen has talked with ODFW, and they are looking into helping with the cleanup in some way.  One suggestion he has is to fence off the trails going down under the bridges.  City Administrator will check into the cost of fencing within the city right of way and will have to talk with the state lands department.
VI.
REPORTS:


1.    Sheriff’s Office Report.

Last month there were 334 calls for service, 41 reports taken, 25 arrests, 62 traffic stops, 15 citations given, and 10 warrants served.
1.   Administrator’s Report.

School Lane Property:  The County published a notice on July 25, and August 1, 2021, regarding the transfer of School Lane property, that Ms. Jasper is purchasing from Janet Lamm the title owner, from the County to the City. Ms. Jaspers attorney contacted the County to object to the transfer.  The attorney feels the property should be given to Ms. Jasper since it provides access to her property instead of the City.  According to the County Land Manager, Tony Page, he believes they are within their rights to give it to the City.
Junk Yard:  The renter has removed the razor wire and is in the process of removing the junk.  The Cunliff’s have asked for an extension of time to get all the vehicles and junk removed.  They were told as long as they are making progress the City is not interested in assessing any fines.
Land Use:  A letter in attached to the agenda from Dean Bloemendall regarding the required parking for his business at 211 Leland.  Included is the City Administrators response and explanation to Mr. Bloemendall for review.
VII.
ANNOUNCEMENTS:


Planning Commission Meeting - Wednesday, September 8, 2021

Council Meeting –Monday September 20, 2021.
VIII.
ADJOURNMENT:

Mayor Young adjourned the meeting at 8:15 p.m.

ATTEST:




















Louise Barton, Council President
Janelle Evans, City Administrator/Recorder
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